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Expert Group on Children at Risk (EGCC) & Children’s Unit
July 2015 – June 2016 
Executive summary: 
· A significant event for EGCC during the Polish Presidency was the development of a Terms of Reference for members of the CBSS Expert Group on Children at Risk. The ToR describes the overall tasks of the representatives to take part in two EGCC meetings a year and elaborates on the specific role of the members at national level. The Chair (vice-chair) decides on daily matters and the country representative decides in which projects they will engage. 
· The work of the EGCC was presented to the CSO meeting (representatives from Ministries of Foreign Affairs) and to the Observer states in early December 2015. The CSO members welcomed the work of EGCC and pointed to the importance of the issues that the expert group has been highlighting. Several Observer states found common ground with the EGCC in 2015.
· The Warsaw Roundtable on Deinstitutionalisation and Foster Care looked into the progress since the Tallinn expert level meeting on Family Support and Alternative Care.  

· EGCC hosted the UN cross regional roundtable focusing on preventing and protection children against violence. The meeting encouraged the regions of the world to link up to the new sustainable development agenda 2030, which is explicit on children’s right to a life without violence. 
· The Expert Group’s website is updated and the EGCC has been an active partner in updating the EU Strategy for the Baltic Sea Region. The strategy now includes the Flagship on Comprehensive and Sustainable Child Protection.

· The PROMISE project was launched, promoting a multi-disciplinary and interagency approach to gather evidence for the court system with the participation of the different sectors and prevent re-traumatising the child. The PROMISE project organised two exchange meetings in Zagreb and in Reykjavik, and developed a vision paper, a paper on good practice standards and a reference document on law, guidance and resources.

· EGCC has been contributing to the Council of Europe by supporting the work of the Lanzarote Committee and by taking part in developing the new strategy for the Rights of the Child 

· The “PROTECT Children on the Move” project was concluded by developing two substantial Guidance reports and a portal on the Wikipedia on the human rights and the best interests of the child in transnational child protection cases. As a follow up to, and based on the documentation from the PROTECT project, the Nordic Council of Ministers and the CBSS joined forces to train stakeholders in the region. Trainings were organised in Riga and in Tallinn.
· EGCC was awarded funding for AudTrain II, providing trainings in the system based audit of child welfare facilities. Learning material is updated and two primary trainings took place in Zagreb and in Riga.
· The Children at Risk Unit received funding from all the member states in 2015. The Children at Risk Unit has been staffed by a Head of Unit and a Project Coordinator. The Children at Risk Unit has developed one proposal and was awarded with funding from the Central European Initiative for a conference on unaccompanied children.
· The Children at Risk Unit keeps in contact with other regional initiatives in Europe and globally and shares information with a multitude of UN, international and national organisations and other key stakeholders.
· The EGCC met twice during the Polish Presidency in November and in April.
Expert Group on Children at Risk (EGCC) & the Children at Risk Unit

Chair  - Poland 
Representative from the Polish Ministry of Family, Labour and Social Policy, Department of Family Policy, Katarzyna Napiórkowska.
Vice Chair - Iceland
Representative from the Iceland, Bragi Guðbrandsson, Government Agency for Child Protection.

Composition of the Expert Group
The Expert Group on Children at Risk (EGCC) consists of eleven members. The line ministries dealing with children’s issues, mainly ministries of social affairs, ministries of education and designated child ministries have appointed representatives to the EGCC. Senior Officials from designated agencies represent Denmark, Iceland, Sweden and Russia. The European Commission Coordinator for the Rights of the Child has an open invitation to take part in EGCC meetings and in other expert meetings organised by EGCC and the Children at Risk Unit. The European Commission has a seat in the group as part of the CBSS set up. 

Meetings of the EGCC and representation in CSO meeting and with Observer states
The EGCC has had two meetings during the year: The meetings were held on the 17-19 of November 2015 in Warsaw and on the 18 – 19th of April in Warsaw. The EGCC meeting in November was extended to include a field visit and the meeting in April included a roundtable discussion on deinstitutionalisation and foster care.
The Head of the Children at Risk Unit presented the work of the Expert Group on Children at Risk during a CSO meeting on the 3rd of December in Stockholm. She informed about the new ToR for EGCC and about the priorities and mandate of the EGCC and went through the achievements during 2013-2015, where EGCC developed a report and recommendations on family support and alternative care and cooperated with the Council of Europe on strengthening child-friendly justice procedures. The expert group finalised the original PROTECT Children on the Move project consisting of 5 expert meetings (nearly 250 experts from the region) resulting in the Guidelines on promoting the human rights and the best interests of the child in transnational child protection cases and a practical guide for caseworkers and case officers. During 2015-2017, EGCC will work with AudTrain II on promoting auditing and monitoring of child care facilities, with the PROMISE Project promoting the Barnahus (Children’s House) model in the region and in Europe and with training of stakeholders in preventing the exploitation and trafficking of children in cooperation with and funded by the Nordic Council of Ministers. Additionally, in 2016, EGCC will organize a conference on unaccompanied children (CBSS and CEI) and host the annual cross-regional conference organized by the UN Secretary General´s Special Representative on Violence against Children. The CSO members welcomed the work of the EGCC and pointed to the importance of the issues being dealt with. Some delegates encouraged closer transparency and cooperation with the TF-THB unit in the Secretariat.  
The Head of the Children at Risk Unit presented the work of the EGCC in the annual consultation with the Observer States on the 2nd of December. Ukraine, Italy and the UK showed interest in the work of the EGCC and mentioned issues such as unaccompanied children, cooperation on preventing violence against children, internally displaced children and trafficking issues including issues of modern slavery in for instance the domestic setting. Migration was mentioned by many of the other Observer states.
Terms of Reference for members of the CBSS Expert Group on Children at Risk
EGCC decided in May 2015 in Tallinn that it was necessary to have a specific Terms of Reference for the members. A draft ToR was therefore presented to the EGCC meeting in November. The ToR consists of two main parts, one describing the overall tasks of the representatives to take part in two EGCC meetings a year, and another part elaborating on the specific role of the members of informing at national level about the regional achievements and advising as to the right people to involve in projects and related work of EGCC. The Chair (vice-chair) has the role of deciding day-to-day matters and the country representatives decide in which projects they will engage.  

The discussion clarified the need to be aware of limited human resources to take part in projects and the fine line of being civil servants and not being able to take political decisions.  Recommendations deriving from good practices may not necessarily need Ministry involvement, but the context must be explained. These kinds of recommendations can be a useful tool to which the Ministry can refer and use at local, national and regional level. The EGCC adopted the ToR with the suggested changes and decided to discontinue the ToR for National Coordinators, as the countries did not any longer find the format of National Coordinators useful. 

The Warsaw Roundtable on Deinstitutionalisation and Foster Care
EGCC has over the years focused on family support and alternative care and in 2015 during the Estonian Presidency, a high level Expert meeting was organised, two reports were developed as well as a set of conclusions. 

On April 20 2016, the Polish Presidency hosted the Warsaw Roundtable on Deinstitutionalisation and Foster Care. There members of the Expert Group and additional experts from Poland discussed the member states’ progress since the Tallinn Recommendations. The meeting was opened by Mr Bartosz Marczuk, Undersecretary of State, Ministry of Family, Labour and Social Policy, who presented the values, policies and priority of the new Polish government to strengthen the family and position of children.

The experts exchanged best practices in achieving deinstitutionalization, ensuring quality of child care facilities through monitoring and follow-up, and ensuring children’s views are heard. The governments and implementing agencies have made progress by adopting a strategic approach to continuing deinstitutionalization and encouraging foster care. Legal and policy reforms combined with additional resources for capacity building and early intervention as well as intensive development of services for families who bring up children are also helping families be better able to care for children, reducing the need for alternative care. Ongoing challenges include the increased need for foster careers in several of the member states, including those where many unaccompanied children are arriving, and the ability to monitor how the foster system works for the individual child. Investments are needed to increase the opportunities for children to voice their concerns and to be part of strengthening the child protection system.
EGCC hosting the UN cross-regional meeting

On the 30 and 31 May, the Special Representative of the UN Secretary-General on Violence against Children organised the annual Cross-regional meeting hosted by the CBSS secretariat/ EGCC. On the first day of the event, the representatives of the regional inter-governmental organisations discussed regional and national achievements and challenges while the second day was an open event with many stakeholders. The representatives underlined the strategic importance of  2016, as it marks the 10th Anniversary of the UN Study on violence against children, which put in motion considerable advances in the journey towards a world free from violence against children. Moreover, in 2016 began the process of implementing the Post 2015 global development agenda. The inclusion of the elimination of all forms of violence against children in the Agenda 2030 is a landmark achievement and a clear recognition of the urgency to act. Lastly, 2016 marks the 20 years since the first World Congress against sexual exploitation of children, which was also a landmark in highlighting the many grave forms of exploitation of children. The representatives concluded by underlining their willingness to continue their endeavours to transform the world to a better place to be through regional strategies and by supporting the High Time Movement and the Global Partnership to End Violence against Children.
Updating www.ChildCentre.info
The Child Centre website is an important tool for the EGCC to share knowledge and display news from the EGCC’s work, events and trainings. The website has continuously been updated during the Polish Presidency, including a reorganisation of the menus and putting the lists of links and resources in a more prominent place. A page specifically about the Transnational Child Protection Portal was added. The Extranet page is increasingly being used by the EGCC members to reference current and past years meeting reports and other important documentation. 
The EU Strategy for the Baltic Sea Region – updates 
The EU Strategy for the Baltic Sea Region (EUSBSR) was revised in 2015 and now includes the Flagship Comprehensive and Sustainable Child Protection, coordinated by the Children’s Unit. This Flagship is part of the Priority Area Secure, which is coordinated by colleagues at the CBSS Secretariat. The Children’s Unit has taken a strategic approach to developing a broad and flexible Flagship for the Strategy which defines the whole process of comprehensive and sustainable child protection in the Baltic Sea Region as one process, bringing the EGCC as a network and the Children’s Unit into the core of the project. The Children’s Unit will use this significantly improved position within the Strategy to deepen cooperation in the region with various networks and to seek further technical assistance and project funding. The process has started by attending the steering meetings of the Priority Area and also having brainstorming meetings with Secretariat colleagues to discuss opportunities to cooperate further. Together we are exploring the possibility of using various networking and training exercises to improve prosecution in cases involving gathering evidence from children and to improve the detection and response to trafficking.
Priorities and focus areas: 
The CBSS and EGCC follows the EGCC priorities, the CBSS long-term priorities (the Safe and Secure priority) and the Declaration of the CBSS A Vision for the Baltic Sea Region by 2020. The focus areas of the EGCC are the following:

a. Ensure comprehensive and sustainable child protection to prevent and respond to violence, abuse, neglect and exploitation of children 

b. Promote child rights including child-friendly justice 
c. Protection of children from all forms of sexual exploitation and sexual abuse 
d. Ensuring the rights of children in migration and the protection of children that are trafficked
e. Promote early intervention and prevention 
f. The rights of children in residential care and in other forms of out of home care

Many of the activities are made possible through the close cooperation with governmental agencies, UN, and (I)NGOs. The EGCC through the Children at Risk Unit often take the role of coordinator, initiating project applications and contacting parts of the established regional network of public agencies, international organisations and NGOs in order to form a suitable group for the specific task. The Children at Risk Unit also functions as a hub for professionals and policy makers facilitating contacts across the region. In all its work, the EGCC aims at supporting professionals in the region, improving their capacity to prevent violence, neglect, abuse and exploitation of children by promoting in the region new tools and the most recent knowledge available. 
Actions according to the priority areas

a. Ensure comprehensive and sustainable child protection to prevent and respond to violence, abuse, neglect and exploitation of children 
The EGCC and the Children at Risk Unit have been actively propagating and implementing a child protection system approach. The European Commission in a guidance note on integrated child protection systems recognize that a key feature of these systems is a multi-disciplinary and interagency approach to prevent child victimization. 

In August 2015, EGCC was awarded funding to the PROMISE project from the European

Commission. EGCC is the lead partner and cooperates with several partner organisations and experts representing existing Barnahus (Children’s Houses). The Barnahus model is a leading European multi-disciplinary and interagency practice model responding to child victims and witnesses of violence. A kick off meeting with partners and experts was organised in autumn 2015 and two exchange meetings with representatives from the 12 pilot countries were organised in Zagreb in March and in Reykjavik in June. Today, the Barnahus model is applied in Denmark, Iceland, Norway and Sweden, and Lithuania. Estonia plans to initiate it in 2016. We also predict Latvia, Poland and Germany will apply the model in the near future. The vision of the project is to get the model applied in as many European countries as possible. The services of the model are applicable for ALL children including disabled children and refugee children. 
There are three additional outcomes of the project during the Polish Presidency; one vision paper, the PROMISE European good practice standards and a reference document on law, guidance and resources.
Meetings and actions within the priority to which EGCC contributed:

· Participation in the European Sustainable Development Network steering group discussing the governance of the SDGs in Europe
· Meetings with UN Special Representative on Violence against Children and Plan International and presenting in a conference in Norway

· Participating in a conference on violence against children organized by the Stockholm local administration

· Meeting with Childhood Germany discussing the establishment of the Children’s House model in Germany 

· Presenting the EGCC project “moving on from corporal punishment of children” in a meeting with representatives from different countries in the world organized by the Swedish Institute 
· Participating in the Global Child Forum with the Swedish Royal family and representatives from many countries in the world

· Participation in the Child 10 Award Forum 2015 organized by Reach for Change

· Participating in Childhood Advisory Meetings
· Meeting with representatives from the Swedish Ministry of Health and Social Affairs 

· Ongoing discussions with the UN SRSG on Violence against Children, The European Commission Coordinator for the Rights of the Child and the Council of Europe Head of Children’s Rights Division
· Participating in the EU Strategy for the Baltic Sea Region Policy Area Secure meetings. 
b. Promote child rights including child-friendly justice 
As a follow-up of the cooperation with the Council of Europe on child-friendly Justice, the EGCC is also developing a special study on the enabling factors as part of the PROMISE project. The key question guiding this study is to explore why and how some countries have succeeded to have multi-disciplinary and interagency models in place to ensure children the rapid access to justice and quality care. What were the factors enabling the establishment in some countries - and what lessons learned could we take from their experience to inform the process in the pilot and other countries? The study was initiated end 2015 and will be finalised in autumn 2016.
Meetings and actions within the priority to which the EGCC contributed:
· Participating in a meeting in Sofia organized by the Council of Europe discussing the implementation of their new strategy for the Rights of the Child 
· Ongoing discussions with the Council of Europe, Directorate of Human Rights and Rule of Law (DGI)

c. The protection of children from all forms of sexual exploitation and sexual abuse
The EGCC supports the work of the Lanzarote Committee of the Council of Europe and the Icelandic vice-chair has been chairing the Lanzarote Committee during 2015 until March 2016. EGCC is an observer to the Lanzarote committee, and the Head of Unit and some of the EGCC members have on several occasions commented upon and contributed to the new Strategy for 2016-2021. The Head of Unit was also invited as a discussant at the high-level launching conference of the new strategy. 

In 2015, the NGO Stellit from St. Petersburg was awarded funding from the CBSS Project Support Facility. EGCC has supported the work of Stellit and partners in the region to organise a regional event in St. Petersburg in May 2016 on the prevention of commercial sexual exploitation of children.
Meetings and actions within the priority to which the EGCC contributed:

· Participation in meeting on online child sexual abuse organized by I-KiZ – Zentrum für Kinderschutz im Internet

· Ongoing discussions with the Lanzarote Committee and the Council of Europe Head of Children’s Rights Division
· Participating in a conference organised by the NGO Stellit in St. Petersburg on the commercial sexual exploitation of children
d. Ensuring the rights of children in migration and the protection of children that are trafficked
During 2013-2015 EGCC organized 5 expert consultations in the framework of the project Child Exploitation: Cross-National Child Protection in Practice - ‘PROTECT Children on the Move’. In addition to reports from the expert meetings available on the website EGCC published the Guidelines Promoting the Human Rights and the Best Interests of the Child in Transnational Child Protection Cases, which explores challenges and opportunities in safeguarding the human rights of the child in transnational child protection work. The Guidelines provide a synthesis of the experience, knowledge and evidence shared by key officials and professionals in the expert consultation series in the framework. The work of governments, organizations and agencies is another important reference for the Guidelines. The Guidelines are inspired by an understanding of the principle of the best interests of the child that is holistic, child-centred and rights-based. The accompanying Practical Guide on transnational child protection for caseworkers and case officers available in several languages translates the existing international standards into step-by-step guidance for the assessment and decision making processes in transnational situations. It is an easy and accessible tool for caseworkers and case officers such as social workers, immigration officials and law enforcement officers as well as lawyers, guardians and other professionals working with and for children on the move. Lastly, the project developed a portal on the Wikipedia on transnational child protection, which includes exploitation, child trafficking, unaccompanied children and all cross/country issues involving children. Wikipedia ranks high in search results and the information will be around for a long time:
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Portal:Transnational_child_protection 

In 2015, the Nordic Council of Ministers and the Council of the Baltic Sea States entered into a cooperation to train stakeholders from Denmark, Estonia, Iceland, Latvia, Lithuania, Russia, Norway and Sweden in  the prevention of exploitation and trafficking of children.  The first training took place in Riga in February and a second training in April in Tallinn. The trainings aim to build capacity by providing relevant tools and cross-national good practices that are rooted in international and European standards. The training series also aims to foster networking and cooperation between officials and professionals from the Nordic countries, Baltic countries and North West Russia. The training modules are based on the Guidelines developed by the PROTECT Children on the Move project.

Meetings and actions within the priority to which EGCC contributed:
· Participating in OSCE 15th Alliance against Trafficking in Persons Conference and in the OSCE conference “Trafficking in human beings for the purpose of forced criminality” 
· Presentation in the Nordic Network discussing the prevention of child trafficking and exploitation 

· Participation in UNICEF meeting discussing minors from EU countries living at risk in Sweden 
· Meeting with Länsstyrelsen discussing trafficking of children and the situation of unaccompanied children
· Participating in TRACE Workshop on policy implications of future trends in trafficking 

· Participating in a meeting with Barnrättsbyrån discussing the situation of Moroccan children in Sweden living in difficult circumstances 

· Participating in a meeting organized by Utenrikspolitiska institutet about EU and the current migration situation 

e. Early intervention and prevention as a means to ensuring children’s rights to protection from all forms of abuse, violence and neglect
A proposal was developed to the European Commission: “Non-violent childhoods: moving on from corporal punishment in the Baltic Sea Region”. The overall objective is to promote the elimination of corporal punishment and other cruel or degrading punishment of children through collaborative, multi-stakeholder planning and action within and between governments in the Baltic Sea Region, across EU member states and beyond. The Baltic Sea Region is fast becoming a no-corporal-punishment zone for children with 9 out of 11 countries having prohibited corporal punishment. Sweden was the first country in the world to do so in 1979; Finland achieved prohibition in 1983, Denmark in 1997, Estonia in 2015, Germany in 2000, Iceland in 2003, Latvia in 1998, Norway in 1987 and Poland in 2010. The Lithuanian government has approved draft legislation that has to pass parliament; Russia while having strong child protection legislation, still needs a clear prohibition of corporal punishment. 
Thus the Baltic Sea Region is a good starting point to develop reflections and recommendations on how to follow up on the legal ban against corporal punishment. The project will, if awarded, map laws, programmes, research, campaigns and responsible structures in the Baltic Sea Region, have consultations in each participating country with ministries, parliamentarians, ombudsmen, academia, NGOs, the service sector, parents, children, refugees/immigrants, hard to reach communities, faith-based groups. Further, it will develop a Generic Plan with recommendations for sustained governmental and multi-stakeholder action to move from the prohibition of corporal punishment towards its elimination and four guidance materials on different aspects in the Generic Plan. 

f. The rights of children in residential care and in other forms of out of home care
EGCC was awarded funding from the European Commission for the AudTrain II project in 2015. In September 2015, the EGCC launched the AudTrain II project, which is reviving the AudTrain System Based Audit of Child Welfare Facilities. The new project aims to increase the capacity and skills among professionals who audit and monitor the situation for children in alternative care. It also aims to enhance children's rights to be heard, to be safe and secure and to be supported in their development while in care. The AudTrain II project will update the training material and use them to train new auditors. A module to educate AudTrain trainers will be developed and new trainers will be trained. The project will also develop a monitoring tool based on international standards and arrange an advocacy conference.

The first primary training took place in Zagreb in April and another primary training took place in Riga in May.
g. Other child rights issues

As far as possible, the EGCC sees it as part of its remit for the staff in the Children’s Unit to contribute by participating in advisory groups and by presenting at conferences and meetings. The group can in this way respond favourably to invitations to make presentations and to contribute with knowledge and experiences to projects and actions organised in the region on topics within the EGCC expertise. 
One ambition is to connect the work of CBSS and the EGCC with the work of other regions, increase the sharing and learning between the regions, inspire, and encourage other regions and countries to prioritise child rights and protection issues. The aim is to increase global awareness about the human rights of children and the urgency of ending violence against children in all its forms.
Conferences and meetings:
· Ongoing contact with inter-governmental regional bodies such as the Nordic Council of Ministers, Barents Euro-Arctic Council, the Black Sea Economic Cooperation, the South Asian Initiative to End Violence against Children, International and national organisations and UN agencies and UN Representatives and Rapporteurs, the Haag permanent international Secretariat. 

General Administrative Matters of the EGCC:
Children at Risk Unit

The Secretariat function of the EGCC is carried out by the Children at Risk Unit as staffed by the Head of Unit and a Project Coordinator.
It has been a busy year starting up the PROMISE and AUDTRAIN II projects as well as developing the training on preventing the exploitation and trafficking of children in cooperation with the Nordic Council of Ministers. A new project proposal on Non-violent childhoods: moving on from corporal punishment in the Baltic Sea Region was submitted in March and the Unit has been working from several ends to organise a conference on unaccompanied children. Practical and financial challenges resulted in the conference being postponed to autumn 2016.
Financing
The Children at Risk Unit operates on a budget built on member states’ contributions. During the year 2015 all Member States contributed to the Children at Risk Unit and the Children at Risk Unit is operating on a solid budget being in balance.
The EGCC has been successful in securing funds for specific actions through the European Commission and from the Nordic Council of Ministers.
The co-funding for projects, which most of the time is a required element of project budgets, has been managed by adding time the Children at Risk Unit and partner organisations give time to the project thus using regular employment costs as co-financing. 
In early 2016, the Children at Risk Unit developed and submitted a proposal on Non-violent childhoods: moving on from corporal punishment in the Baltic Sea Region to the European Commission. The result will be known during autumn 2016. 
The EGCC is well placed to coordinate projects, and to mobilise organisations into formulating projects targeting issues that have been identified as gaps in the region. This is made possible as the EGCC, through the Children at Risk Unit, has established itself as a hub in the region to which different organisations working to protect children from violence and harm turn. To maintain this network, the staff of the Children at Risk Unit travels to meetings and conferences in order to present and to share with colleagues the experiences from the region.  
� EGCC: The Expert Group on Children at Risk consist of senior officials appointed by the ministries responsible for children’s issues in the member countries to the Council of the Baltic Sea States; Denmark, Estonia, Finland, Germany, Iceland, Latvia, Lithuania, Norway, Poland, Russia and Sweden.
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